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Spring 2024 

Hello again! 

We are entering our fifth Spring in what promises to be 

another busy year at the Cemetery.  I’d like to take this 

opportunity to update you on what has been happening 

since our last Newsletter in December. 

Heritage Weekend (January 2024) 

The Friends manned a stall at this annual event.  We 

had a busy and productive Saturday with over 1,000 

members of the public through the doors at the 

Millennium Galleries.  We were able to meet and greet 

a number of members and field questions about the 

Cemetery, Chapel and our organisation.  Unfortunately 

the venue suffered technical problems on the Sunday 

and all stallholders had to abort within an hour of 

opening to the public.  

We extend our apologies to anyone who might have 

attended on the day but were unable to do so due to 

these problems. 

Funding Group 

The Funding Group has held a couple of meetings this 

year, both of which were productive.  We are now 

receiving a Newsletter from the National Lottery 

Heritage Fund and have made tentative enquiries re a 

funding application for a number of projects at the 

Cemetery.  It is still early days in this process, but we 

will keep members informed of developments. 

Burial Records  

As mentioned in the previous Newsletter, the work to 

transcribe the handwritten records for the Long Lane 

section of the cemetery into an electronic format is 

now complete.  There is more detail about this work in 

a separate article on page 4. 

Burial Research  

Linked to the work on the burial records, a separate 

group continues to expand our knowledge about the 

burial plots and the individuals lying in them. This 

work has produced some interesting information.  The 

group can do research on any  plots and individuals, 

and a basic search is free of charge for members.  We 

ask for a donation from non-members and for more in-

depth inquiries.  Details are on our website.  

Future Burials 

Following several inquiries from Funeral Directors 

(FD), we have now produced a Guidance Note for 

those seeking to carry out interments in existing grave 

plots.  This sets out the procedure which should be 

followed at the Cemetery and will hopefully clarify the 

situation for families, FDs and FoLC officers. 

Volunteer Sessions 

Last but by no means least is an update on the work of 

the fantastic team of volunteers who have been giving 

up their Saturday afternoons (13:30-16:00) and at other 

times through most of the Winter.  With the onset of 

Spring, the Cemetery is now looking at its best and I 

would advise all that can to pay a visit. 

But we do need more help.  Please consider joining us 

on our Saturday afternoon work sessions.  There is a 

mix of work to be done to suit all ages and abilities.   

May Day Open Day 

We will be hosting an Open Day on May Day Monday 

again this year from 11 until 4pm. There will be guided 

tours, lots of information, books and CDs to buy. 

Mike Ford 

Chairman 



 2 

The 11th of March 2024 was the 160th anniversary of 

the Great Sheffield Flood, which caused the deaths of at 

least 240 people as the water swept through Low 

Bradfield, the Loxley Valley, Malin Bridge, 

Hillsborough, Wicker and the city centre towards 

Rotherham in 1864.  

Loxley Cemetery played a significant part in a week of 

events around the anniversary by hosting a tour of the   

victims’ graves on Sunday 10th March and being part 

of a new Flood Trail.  Despite bad weather, the visitors 

were able to learn about the tragic events that led to 22 

victims being buried at the cemetery, including where 

they lived, what their jobs were and the circumstances 

in which they died. 

The Great Sheffield Flood Trail is a collaborative 

project that connects some of the cemeteries where the 

victims are buried — Loxley, Wadsley, Wardsend, 

Burngreave, Attercliffe and the Sheffield General 

Cemetery.  It is an audio walking trail that can be 

followed in one 15-mile session starting at Dale Dyke 

Reservoir, or each site can be visited on separate 

occasions.  The organisers recommend using the 

izi.travel app ( https://izi.travel/en )  for the best 

experience. 

Karen Lightowler has researched the Great Sheffield 

Flood for many years and produces a newsletter — 

KarenL823@aol.com — if you want to learn more. 

NEW FRESH FLOWERS 

SERVICE 
We know that some people are unable to visit their 

loved one’s grave but would still like to remember 

them with flowers on special occasions.  

One of our volunteers has kindly offered to help 

anyone who is unable to visit the cemetery by 

collecting plants from the local garden centre and 

placing them on the grave. She will also send you an 

email with a photograph of the flowers on the grave. 

The cost of the flowers would be agreed with you in 

advance. We do not intend to add a service charge, 

but we would ask you to consider making a donation. 

This helps with the costs of maintaining the cemetery. 

Below are examples of flowers that may be available.  

If you would like to make use of this service, please 

email our treasurer at loxleytreasurer1@gmail.com 

and include the information below.  You can discuss 

prices with her by email. 

1. Details of flowers required. 

2. Name(s) of the person you would like remembered, 

and the special date. 

3. Plot number and location of their grave and any 

message you would like adding to the flowers 

4. Complete the donation form at https://e-

voice.org.uk/friendsofloxleycemetery/join-us/donate/ 

and then send the money via bank transfer using the 

bank details on the website. 

5. We will purchase the flowers on receipt of the 

payment, so please ensure that you leave enough time 

for the transfer to go through. 

 

https://e-voice.org.uk/friendsofloxleycemetery/join-us/donate/
https://e-voice.org.uk/friendsofloxleycemetery/join-us/donate/
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LOXLEY CHAPEL 

MINISTERS AT REST 
Following its construction in 1787 as a Chapel of Ease 

for the Church of St Nicholas at High Bradfield, the 

Loxley Chapel had 12 Ministers until its closure in 

1993.  Seven of them are buried in the cemetery.  

At the beginning two Ministers served as Church of 

England clergymen, and then in 1802 the congregation 

changed its name to the Loxley Independent Church 

and appointed its first Minister – Daniel Dunkerley. 

Reverend Dunkerley is one of the seven former 

Ministers who are buried in the churchyard.  He served 

for 18 years until 1820, when he died at the age of 68 

and was interred in the south section near the chapel.  

His wife Alice joined him in the same grave two years 

afterwards. 

Daniel Dunkerley was succeeded by David Dunkerley 

(no relation) from 1820 until 1830 and then Reverend 

Cullen (first name not known) until 1833.  Both were 

buried elsewhere. 

Sheffield Independent, 24 November 1898 

John Hanson was Minister from 1833 for 18 years 

until his death in 1851 at the age of 72.  He was a 

prominent figure in the area and known as the ‘Vicar of 

Loxley’.  His grave is also on the south side of the 

chapel, near that of Daniel Dunkerley. 

Reverend Hanson’s successor, Thomas France, served 

as the Minister for fully 35 years, not stepping down 

until 1889.  He died in 1898 and is buried on the west 

side of the chapel close to the north boundary wall.  A 

fine headstone (below) refers to several members of his 

family.  His parishioners marked their appreciation of 

him with a memorial tablet in the church.   

His tenure saw some significant events, including the 

building of a new school room and Minister’s house in 

1855 and the Sheffield Flood disaster in 1864.   The 

Sheffield Independent published an obituary in its issue 

of 24 November 1898.  Note the details about the 

funeral and those attending. 

Rev. John Lee succeeded Thomas France and was one 

of the clergymen who conducted Rev. France’s funeral 

service, as described in the obituary.   

In a future newsletter we will include more information 

about Reverend Lee and the three Ministers who 

succeeded him and are buried in the graveyard.  
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Back in 2021 our landlord (Mr Ali) kindly donated a 

set of handwritten records of burials in the Long Lane 

section of the cemetery. The Management Committee 

decided to form a Working Group to transcribe these 

records on to an electronic database in a format similar 

to that created by The Sheffield Indexers  in 2010 for 

the areas around the Chapel.  The team (Sue Fisher, 

Malcolm Nunn and Mike Ford) met frequently 

throughout 2023 to undertake this daunting exercise, 

which was completed last November.  

The record for the Long Lane section has 4262 entries.  

Some are highlighted to show public graves, infant 

deaths (indicated below by the yellow bands), war 

memorials, exhumations and interment of ashes.  With 

the existing data for the original cemetery, we now 

have a database with all 9196 burials. 

We have since produced two print-outs of the database  
— one centred on the grave plot numbers and the other 
on the surnames of the persons interred.  These will be 
available at any events we hold. Information can also 
be obtained from our Secretary, Verity  Brack
(loxley.secretary@yahoo.com), or the Chairman 
(loxley.chair@gmail.com). 

We have asked some Family History organisations if 
they would be interested in using our databases.  This 
would benefit our funding situation and introduce the 
Cemetery to a national and international audience.  

Extracts from the handwritten records and the first 

page of the electronic transcription. 

OUR BURIAL  RECORDS GO DIGITAL! 

mailto:loxley.secretary@yahoo.com
mailto:loxley.chair@gmail.com
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Five years ago when the Friends group was formed, only 

a handful of gravestones and memorials were visible and 

the graveyard was a mysterious place.  The history, 

beliefs and conventions over the last 200 years are 

gradually coming to light now as vegetation is cleared 

and headstones and monuments are fully revealed.  

Below are examples of the symbols that are features of 

the cemetery and have been uncovered as the volunteers  

make progress on the renovation. 

Ivy represents friendship, fidelity and immortality 

The draped urn symbolises death, sorrow and mourning 

The treestone represents the combination of strength, 

longevity, attachment and steadfastness 

The circle at the centre of the Celtic cross denotes 

eternity and the unending love of Christ 

Clasped hands represent farewell but also unity 

The flight of the soul from the body upward to heaven is 

symbolised by the cherubim 

How to contact us . . . 

For general inquiries and volunteering, 

please email our secretary, Verity Brack: 

loxley.secretary@yahoo.com 

For membership and subscription inquiries, 

please contact our Treasurer, Jane Pratt: 

loxleytreasurer1@gmail.com 

For committee information, archive and 

specific inquiries, contact our chairman, 

Mike Ford: 

loxley.chair@gmail.com or  

Tel: 07879 075619 

Our website: 

e-voice.org.uk/friendsofloxleycemetery 

The symbols at the heart of the cemetery 

 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 


